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MEMORANDUM

July 29, 2008
TO:
Lake County Planning, Building and Zoning Committee

FR:
Robert Mosteller, Deputy Director

Lake County Department of Planning, Building and Development

RE:
Barrington Equestrian Subdivision – Cuba Township

Variations from the Lake County Unified Development Ordinance

The proposed subdivision is zoned Rural Estate (RE) and is located along the eastside of Old Barrington Road, southwest of the intersection of Bertha Lane and Scott Road, approximately ¼ mile north of Cuba Road, in Cuba Township.  The Preliminary Plat & Preliminary Engineering plans submitted by the applicant (William Lackovic) consist of approximately 46.18 acres and is proposed to be developed as a Conventional Single-Family Residential Subdivision consisting of 7 (seven) lots.   The subdivision will take access to Old Barrington Road via a public road. An emergency access to the intersection of Berth Lane and Scott Road is proposed. This subdivision will be served by private water wells and wastewater septic systems.

Variation Requests
1. A variation from Section 10.4.1.A.2 of the Unified Development Ordinance requires a 50-foot half-width right of way for a collector street (Old Barrington Road), and a 33-foot half-width right-of-way for a local road with open drainage (Scott Road).  The applicant is requesting variances to waive the additional right-of-way dedication (10-feet along Old Barrington Road and 13-feet along Scott Road).
2. Article 10, Section 10.5.21 of the Lake County Unified Development Ordinance requires lighting be provided at all intersections and the end of all cul-de-sacs and street stubs.  The developer is seeking a variation to waive installing a streetlight at the end of the cul-de-sac and the intersection of Old Barrington Road and Hunter Lane.

The developer’s request for the variation is attached to this report

Recommendations
Variation from right-of-way dedication requirements

Staff is opposed to granting the variation to waive the additional right-of-way dedication for Old Barrington Road for the following reasons:
1. Standard: Granting of the subdivision waiver shall not be detrimental to the public safety, health or welfare, or injurious to other property or improvements in the neighborhood in which the property is developed. 
Response: The UDO right-of-way dedication is intended for developing properties to provide land from private to public interest in order to accommodate the efficient movement of traffic, safeguard the motoring public, and reduce the anticipated congestion on the public roads.  The standards and specifications contained within the UDO were developed to minimize the impacts of proposed developments and accommodate future traffic. The approval of this variation request would not be consistent with County policy.  Further, If the Committee does not grant this variation, the applicant would not be precluded from developing the subdivision as proposed.
2. Standard: The waiver is the least deviation from this Ordinance that will mitigate the hardship or practical difficulty that exists on the subject property.
Response: The applicant is allowed 7 (seven) single-family lots using the provisions of Article 10 of the UDO and therefore is afforded a reasonable use of his property.  Denying the variation will not prevent the petitioner’s ability to subdivide his property, it will only require an additional dedication of land to provide a 50-foot half-width right-of-way for Old Barrington Road and a 33-foot half-width right-of-way for Scott Road.
3. Standard:  The waiver shall not in any manner vary any provisions other than the Subdivision procedure or Subdivision Design and Improvement Standards of the Ordinance.
Response: This standard is met.
Scott Road Variation request

Staff has no objection to granting the variation to waive the additional right-of-way dedication for Scott Road.  The Cuba Township Highway Commissioner has indicated that they have no plans to improve Scott Road east or west of the intersection of Scott Road and Bertha Lane, and there is sufficient right-of-way to perform maintenance activities. Granting the variance would not jeopardize the ability of the Township to provide maintenance activities, nor have negative impact upon the neighborhood or compromise the public safety, health or general welfare of the area.
Variation from street lighting requirement

Staff has no objection to granting the requested street light variation from the standards contained in Section 10.5.21 of the UDO. The proposed subdivision is being developed as a Conventional Subdivision and will be developed at Rural Estate (RE) densities. The Cuba Township Highway Department has consistently supported variations to waive the street light requirement because he wishes to maintain the rural character of the area. Granting the variance would not create a negative impact upon the neighborhood not compromise the public safety, health or welfare of the area. It is staff’s opinion, that there will likely be sufficient ambient light in the neighborhood to provide sufficient visibility for residents and for public service delivery.
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